THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – July 18, 2006
MINUTES
(This was the only regular board meeting held during the month of July 2006.)
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on July 18, 2006 which began at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:
MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY, Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 4





DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Vice Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 3





DR.  SAMUEL S. GAINES






Member Residing in District No. 5





MS.  CAROL A. HILSON






Member Residing in District No. 2





DR.  JUDI MILLER






Member Residing in District No. 1


ALSO PRESENT:

MRS. SANDRA WOLFE, Deputy Superintendent sitting






in for Superintendent Michael Lannon





MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Hensley called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARING 
Consideration/Vote on Wellness Policy #4.151
Chairman Hensley opened the public hearing regarding Wellness Policy #4.151 and called for comments on the item. Copies of the policy were available for the public’s review.  Hearing no comment from those present, Mrs. Hensley closed the hearing.
There was a brief discussion among board members that centered on soda/juice boxes on school campuses.  Ms. Hilson asked if carbonated drinks were sugar free.  Dr. Kathy McGinn, Assistant Superintendent of Planning & Central Services and Acting Director of Food Services, informed the Board that some soft drinks were sugar free and some were not.  At the secondary level, efforts were made to try to work within various bottling company agreements that pertained not only to the sale soft drinks but also to financial gain/donations for each school.  Dr. McGinn informed the Board that there was a policy in place that stated soft drinks should not be available to students until after school is over.  Schools have the option of keeping soft drink boxes off campus but if vending machines are present, the policy and law required that water and juice must also be made available.  Ms. Hilson was concerned that she had seen vending machines open during the school day and stressed that the policy should be enforced.  She was not in favor of carbonated drinks on campus. Dr. McGinn indicated that bottling companies could place timers on their machines to prevent students from getting drinks during the school day.
Dr. Gaines stated he did not see anything about timers in the policy.  He did not want to put any more burden on the school administration.  He agreed that water and fruit juice should be offered but when it came down to it, “sugar free” was sometimes not really sugar free. Dr. Gaines did not want to jeopardize the money that was generated through some of the bottling companies.  Over the years, those dollars have taken up the slack for expenses that the Board does handle.  Let the companies manage the times and vending machines—do not burden the administrators.  Mr. Gaines cautioned that schools not get locked into something that could cause more problems down the road.  Ms. McGinn expected that someone would be reporting annually on lock boxes on campus.
Dr. Miller referred to page 2 of the Wellness Policy and asked about the logistics of meeting the minimum standard of having physical education every 5-7 days for a minimum of 30 minutes.or two classes per week for 45 minutes. What would happen if physical education was offered once in seven days?  Mrs. Wolfe stated it varied from school to school depending on the number of students and staff.  The majority of elementary schools were now having PE once every five days.  Dr. Miller thought it would be very complicated to have it every seven days. 
Dr. Carvelli thanked the policy review committee for putting the policy together with a focus on nutrition and wellness for students.  From a facilities standpoint, Dr. Carvelli explained he would like to see a standard vendor contract put together that would include a provision for enclosures and electrical tie-ins.  
Regarding the sugar content in soft drinks, Dr. Carvelli felt some guidelines should be developed that would tighten up vendor contracts.  Hopefully, the word would be passed along to other vendors as to  the district’s requirements.  
As an FYI, Chairman Hensley asked that board members be provided with a list of contracts at each school that included length/duration/expiration for each one.



 Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board approve
School Board Policy #4.151, Wellness Policy, as presented 
and discussed (Carvelli/Hilson/Carried 5-0).
MINUTES

May 23, 2006 Regular Meeting (Postponed)
June 20, 2006 Regular Meeting


Action:
There was a motion to approve the June 20, 2006
 regular meeting minutes as presented (Miller/Hilson/
Carried 5-0).
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

  1. CT Fairlawn Elementary/Walmart Teacher of the Year – Shirley Helton 
Dr. Chris Taylor, Area Assistant Superintendent, introduced Fairlawn Elementary Principal Patti Heffelfinger.  Mrs. Heffelfinger shared that one of her teachers, Ms. Shirley Helton, was selected as the Fort Pierce Walmart Teacher of the Year for the past school year.  Board members were pleased to congratulate and recognize Ms. Helton for here excellent achievement.
  2. CT Fairlawn Elementary Donation ($1,000)


Action:
The superintendent recommended that the 



Board accept the donation of $1,000 from




Fort Pierce Walmart on behalf of Fairlawn




Elementary (Carvelli/Miller/Carried 5-0).

STAFF REPORTS

  3. SW Superintendent’s Report
--AASA Governing Board Membership
Mrs. Wolfe announced to the Board that Mr. Lannon had been selected as a member to serve on the American Association of School administrators for 2006-09.  This was a high honor and tribute to Mr. Lannon.  Every state is allowed two members who are elected by their peers throughout the state.
--Chamber’s Congratulations to Schools
Mrs. Wolfe read a letter that was written on behalf of the St. Lucie County Chamber of Commerce by Ms. Linda W. Cox, Executive Director.  Ms. Cox congratulated the superintendent, the Board, and staff on their efforts to raise the grade of St. Lucie County Schools.  Ms. Cox wrote that the Chamber recognized the district’s long term goals and appreciated everyone’s commitment and dedication. 
--Personnel Update

Ms. Sue Ranew, Assistant Superintendent of Human Resources, informed the Board that there were currently 56 classroom vacancies.  A total of 325 teacher recommendations had been received thus far with more coming in every day.  There were 12 schools that currently had no teacher vacancies.  School principals had been working extremely hard to fill all vacancies at their sites. 

CTA REPORT
No report.
CWA REPORT
No report.
CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board

approve consent agenda  items #4 through #20 (#21 was
deleted),  #22 through #27 (there was no #28), and #29
through #55 (Miller/Hilson/Carried 5-0).
  4. SR Personnel Agenda and Leaves
  5. SR Contract with Richeson & Coke, P. A.

  6. SR Job Descriptions -  Sr. Project Mgr.; Construction Purchasing Mgr.; District Growth Planning Specialist;

                                             Audio-Visual Technician II; Audio-Visual Technician III; School Social Worker 
  7. TB Agreement with Martin County School Board for Out-of-County Student Attendance
  8. TB Agreement with Okeechobee County School Board for Out-of-County Student Attendance
  9. TB School Resource Officer Contract with the City of Port St. Lucie 2006-07
10. TB School Resource Deputy Contract with the Sheriff of St. Lucie County 2006-07

11. TB Authorization to Advertise - Public Hearing to Approve 2006-07 Tentative Budget
12. TB Payment of Bills

13. KM Approval of School Meal Prices for 2006-07

14. AL ITB 06-25 Diesel, Gasoline, Heating and Emergency Generator Fuel
15. AL Proposal #06-22 Grounds Maintenance District-wide

16. AL Proposal #06-24 Hurricane/Disaster Recovery Services for Indoor Air Quality 

17. GY Field Trips and Extracurricular Activities Guidelines and Procedures
18. GY Frances K. Sweet Elementary Challenge Student Trip to Sea Camp, Big Pine Key, FL (10/20–22/06)
19. MK Inter-institutional Articulated Acceleration Agreement with Indian River Community College 

20. MK Ninety Day Emergency Rule Adoption of Student Progression Plan, Policy #4.11

21. KP  Lincoln Park Academy Agmt. with Bottling Group, LLC d/b/a The Pepsi Bottling Group (Delete)
22. CT Authorization for Public Hearing Ad – New Policy #7.11, School Budget System-Citizens Budget Committee

23. KS Succeed Florida Career Paths Continuation Grants – Treasure Coast High, Port St. Lucie High

24. KS Workforce Board of the Treasure Coast “CHOICE” Grant Application
25. KW Transportation Services Agreement with the City of Port St. Lucie

26. JT Cooperative Agreement with the Department of Juvenile Justice 2006-07
27. JT Contract for Educational Services with PACE Center for Girls, Treasure Coast 2006-07

29. BS Renewal of Collaborative Agreement with East Coast Migrant Headstart for Screening Services

30. BS Renewal of Professional Services Agreement with Gingerbread Lane, Inc. for Pre-K Services

31. BS Renewal of Professional Services Agreement with Grace Therapies, Inc. for Speech & Language Services
32. BS Renewal of Contract with MAXIMUS for Medicaid Reimbursement Services

33. BS Renewal of Agreement with New Horizons of the Treasure Coast for Student Assistance Program

34. BS Renewal of Dept. of Juvenile Justice Interagency Agreement
35. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement with Frank Krukauskas for Behavioral Services

36. BS Professional Services Agreement with Kathy Gramling for Vision Aide/Classroom Services

37. BS Renewal of Interagency Agreement with Florida Dept. of Children & Families

38. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement with Susan Dixon for Speech/Language Services

39. BS Florida Diagnostic and Learning Resources (FDLRS) Grant

40. BS Amendment to Professional Svcs. Agreement with Jennifer Braswell Breitinger for Orientation & Mobility Svcs.
41. AG Change Order #3 to Paul Jacquin & Sons, Inc. for Ft. Pierce Westwood High Gym Repairs
42. AG Work Authorization with KLG Orlando, Inc. for Prof. Engineering Svcs.- HVAC System at Forest Grove Middle
43. AG Work Authorization with KLG Orlando, Inc. for Prof. Engineering Svcs. – HVAC System at Southport Middle
44. AG Master Agreement with Sebesta Blomberg for Total Building Commissioning

45. AG Project Agreement with Sebesta Blomberg for Total Building Commissioning – New Jenkins Road High

46. AG Change Order #1 for Hill York Service Corporation for Dan McCarty Middle School – HVAC/Hot Water Project
47. AG Spot Surveys for Hybrid Buildings

48. AG Continuing Services Agreement with Culpepper & Terpening for Civil Engineering Services
49. AG Continuing Services Agreement with Captec Engineering for Civil Engineering Services

50. AG Continuing Services Agreement with Miller Legg for Civil Engineering Services

51. AG Continuing services Agreement with Carter & Associates for Civil Engineering Services

52. AG Renewal of Annual HVAC Technical Support Program Contract with Trane

53. AG Annual Comprehensive Safety Report 2005-06
54. AG Change Order #6 for C. R. Klewin, Inc. for Security Systems at Treasure Coast High - Bldgs. 1,2,3,4
55. AG Change Order #7 for C. R. Klewin, Inc. for Renovations at Treasure Coast High – Bldg. 4

OTHER BUSINESS 
56. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Final Orders for:


#874/LG/10-25-90/0371/05-06

#875/SC/03-11-88/0161/05-06

#876/JO/07-21-89/0401/05-06

#877/HF/03-29-91/0201/05-06


#878/LRE/07-29-89/0201/05-06

#879/DW/03-23-90/0161/05-06


#880/MD/03-10-89/0201/05-06

#881/KD/01-14-93/0261/05-06



Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board 
approve Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions
of Law and Final Orders #874 through #881
(Carvelli/Hilson/Carried 5-0).
GROWTH MGMT./ LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
No report.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT
57. TB Property/Casualty Insurance Renewals - 2006-07

Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent of Business Services & Chief Financial Officer, handed out a report entitled Florida School District Property Insurance Renewal Comparison FY 2006-07 and addressed an inequity in the district’s funding level that needed to be brought to the Legislature’s attention next year.  In 2006-07, the district will be paying 120% more for property insurance than last year—it more than doubled.  Coverage went from $250 million to $35 million with gaps; deductibles went from 2% per building to 5% per campus.  

Through an approved public assistance agreement with the state, the district received FEMA funds after Hurricanes Frances and Jeanne.  As part of that agreement, the district agreed to purchase insurance that was reasonable and appropriate in all future years.  The 120% increase in premiums along with higher deductibles made the situation almost unattainable.  The administrator of the consortium, at the members’ request, wrote a letter to the Commissioner of Insurance outlining all of the steps taken by the consortium to buy reasonable and necessary insurance to protect against future losses to property from wind storm.  The group looked at getting an additional $35 million (total of $50 million) in coverage at a cost of $6 million but decided it was too costly.  Mr. Bargeron stated he had changed the district’s renewal date from July 1 to June 1 in order to get out in the market faster due to limited capacity.  Mr. Bargeron suggested this matter become part of the Board’s legislative priorities for the next session.  Possibly some kind of state-wide school district pool could be formed. 

Mrs. Hensley asked Mr. Bargeron to put his comments in writing so she could share the information with the five county group (consortium of school boards), the nine county group (consortium of school boards), the 67 county group (all school boards in the state), and the TCCC group (Treasure Coast Coordination Coalition). 
58. TB Legislative Priorities 2007
Mr. Bargeron reminded the Board of the upcoming July 25, 2006 public hearing to adopt the tentative budget for 2006-07 and provided information on gross taxable value and the millage rate.

FACILITIES REPORT
59. AG West Gate K-8  
60. AG Treasure Coast High 
61. AG Hybrids
Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director of Facilities & Maintenance, provided a progress summary, progress photos and a project-look-ahead on West Gate K-8 School, Treasure Coast High School, and “hybrid schools” Windmill Point, Mariposa, Bayshore, Fort Pierce Magnet School of the Arts, Northport and C. A. Moore.  
ATTORNEY’S REPORT
No report.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
No reports.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS
Mrs. Trish Abel expressed some frustration with the district’s gifted education program, including the lack of a full-time gifted program at St. Lucie West Middle/Red Zone.  There were also concerns about the ability of teachers in full-time gifted programs.  Mrs. Abel asked that everyone work together to help the truly gifted student.
Mr. Mark Gotz had several suggestions on how to make the classroom a stronger place for learning.
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hensley adjourned the regular July 18, 2006 meeting at approximately 7:00 p.m.






